COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT

between

BR P.37

HOSPITALITY INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS (hereinafter called "the Employer")

and the

B.C. GOVERNMENT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION (BCGEU)

Effective from July 1, 1999 to December 31, 2002

00509v3

B.C. GOVERNMENT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES UNIONOFFICES

HEADQUARTERS 4911 Canada Way Burnaby, V5G 3W3	Phone: 291-9611 Toll Free: 1-800-663-1674 Fax: 291-6030
VICTORIA AREA OFFICE 2994 Douglas Street Victoria, V8T 4N4	Phone: 388-9948 Toll Free: 1-800-667-1033 Fax: 384-8060
NORTH ISLAND AREA OFFICE #201-910 Fitzgerald Avenue Courtenay, V9N 2R5	Phone: 338-7774 Toll Free: 1-800-667-1997 Fax: 338-1345
LOWERMAINLAND AREA OFFICE 3030 East Broadway Vancouver, V5M 1Z4	Phone: 215-1499 Toll Free: 1-888-238-0239 Fax: 215-1410
FRASER VALLEY AREA OFFICE #102-19433-96th Avenue Surrey, V4N 4C4	Phone: 882-0111 Toll Free: 1-800-667-1103 Fax: 882-5032
KAMLOOPS AREA OFFICE 353 Tranquille Road Kamloops, V2B 3G4	Phone: 376-222 1 Toll Free: 1-800-667-0054 Fax: 554-1910
CARIBOO AREA OFFICE 124 North 2nd Avenue Williams Lake, V2G 1Z6	Phone: 392-6586 Toll Free: 1-800-667-9244 Fax: 392-5582
OKANAGAN AREA OFFICE 1591 Sutherland Avenue Kelowna, V1Y 5Y7	Phone: 763-6405 Toll Free: 1-800-667-1 132 Fax: 763-9233
EAST KOOTENAY AREA OFFICE #303-105 Ninth Avenue South Cranbrook, V1C 2M1	Phone: 489-4361 Toll Free: 1-800-667-1203 Fax: 489-4700
VVEST KOOTENAY AREA OFFICE 521 Vernon Street Nelson, V1L 4E9	Phone: 354-4808 Toll Free: 1-800-667-1061 Fax: 354-3966
PEACE RIVER AREA OFFICE 10251-100th Street Fort St. John, V1J 3Y8	Phone: 785-6 185 Toll Free: 1-800-667-0788 Fax: 785-0048
PRINCE GEORGE AREA OFFICE 1070-4th Avenue Prince George, V2L 3J1	Phone: 563-1116 Toll Free: 1-800-667-8772 Fax: 562-9012
NORTHWEST AREA OFFICE #114-4710 Lazelle Avenue Terrace, V8G 1T2	Phone: 635-9126 Toll Free: 1-800-665-1664 Fax: 635-3588

TABLE OF CONTENTS

DEFINITIONS		1
ARTICLE 1 . P	PURPOSE	2
1.1	Purpose of Agreement	2
1.2	Future Legislation	2
1.3	Implementation of Changes in Regulations	.2
1.4	Conflict With Regulations	2
1.5	Singular and Plural	2
1.6	Conflict With Regulations Singular and Plural Harassment Human Rights	.3
4.,	***************************************	3
1.8	Joint Consultation	•
ARTICLE 2. U	JNION RECOGNITION AND RIGHTS	•
2.1	Bargaining Agent Recognition	
2.2	Master Properties	3
2.3	Union Representation	4
2.4	Union Jurisdiction	
2.5	Right to Refuse to Work with Non-Union Employees	4
2.6 2.7	Bargaining Unit Work	4
2.7	Union and Employer Representation	4
2.8	Correspondence	4
2.10	Union Representatives	4
2.11	Recognition and Rights of Stewards	5
2.12	Union Bulletin Board	5
2.13	Union Insignia and Union Shop Card	5
2.14	Right to Refuse To Cross Picket Lines)
2.15	Fair Labour Policy	6
ARTICLE 3. U	JN-ION SECURITY	6
3.1	Hiring Process	6
3.2	Partners and Shareholders	6
ARTICI F 4 (CHECK-OFF OF UNION DUES	6
	EMPLOYER AND UNION TO ACQUAINT MEW EMPLOYEES	_
ARTICLE 6. N	MANAGEMENT OF EMPLOYEES	7
6.1	Management Rights	7
6.2	Rights Subject to Collective Agreement	7
ARTICLE 7.1	HOUSE RULES	8
7.1	Requirement to Notify Union	8
7.2	Hours of Service	8
7.3	Refusal of Service	
7.4	Employer Liability for Damage	8
7.5	Court Attendance	8
7.6	Cheques, Cash, Credit Cards and Credit Account Authority	
7.7	Cafeteria, Kitchen and Dining Lounge, Pub and Lounge Meal Entitlement	
7.8	Lock-Up for Personal Effects	
7.9	Employee Attendance at Staff Meetings)

ARTICLE 8 -	GRIEVANCES	9
8.1	Grievance Procedure	
8.2	step 1	9
8.3	Time Limits to Present Initial Grievance	10
8.4	Step 2	10
8.5	Time Limit to Reply at Step 2	10
8.6	Time Limits to Submit to Arbitration	10
8.7	Dismissal or Suspension Grievance	11
8.8	Deviation from Grievance Procedure	11
8.9	Technical Objections to Grievances	11
8.10	Amending Time Limits	11
	-	11
	ARBITRATION	11
9.1	Notice of Intent to Arbitrate	11
9.2	Single Arbitrator	11
9.3	Single Arbitrator Procedure	11
9.4	Decision of Arbitrator	12
9.5	Disagreement on Decision	12
9.6	Expenses of Arbitrator	12
9.7	Amending Time Limits	12
ARTICLE 10 -	DISCIPLINE	12
10.1	Just Cause	12
10.2	Discipline Grievance	12
10.3	Right to Grieve Other Disciplinary Action	12
10.4	Right to Have Steward Present	13
10.5	Right of Steward to Have Staff Representative Present	
10.6	Personnel File	13
	SENIORITY	13
11.1	Seniority Entitlement Defined	13
11.2	Seniority During Initial Probation	13
11.3	Probation	14
11.4	Seniority Lists	14
11.5	Accrual of Seniority	14
11.6	Seniority Retained But Not Accrued	14
11.7	Seniority Lost	14
ARTICLE 12 -	PROMOTION, TRANSFER & DEMOTION	15
12.1	Vacancies & New Positions	15
12.2	Transfers	15
12.3	Trial Period	15
12.4	Job Posting	15
12.5	Form of Posting	15
12.6	Temporary Appointments	16
	LAYOFF AND RECALL PROCEDURE	16
13.1	Layoff	16
13.2	Recall	16
13.3	Contact Point	16
13.4	Notice of Recall	16
13.5	Indefinite Layoff	17

A D. I I U. I . C. 14 =	HOURS OF WORK, OVERTIME & SCHEDULING · · · · · · * · · * · · · · · · · · ·	17
14.1	Normal Straight-time Hours of Work	1/
14.2	Split Shifts	17
14.3	Shift Hours*	17
14.4	Maximizing the Length of Shifts	18
14.5	Assignment of Shifts by Seniority	18
14.6	Days Off **	18
14.7	Time Worked on Sixth & Seventh Consecutive Buys	18
14.8	Payment for Time in Lieu of Breaks	18
14.9	Unpaid Meal Breaks	19
	Rest Periods	19 19
14.11	Work Start Time	19
14.12	Work Schedules	
14.13	Changes in Work Schedules	
ARTICLE 15 -	EMPLOYEE TRAINING	20
15.1	Work Experience Programmes*	20
15.2	Liquor Control Legislation and Regulation Instruction for New Employees	20
ΔΡΤΙCΙ F 16 -	UNIFORMS AND CLOTHING	20
16.1	Proper Dress	20
16.2	Unconventional Mode of Dress	21
16.3	Special Uniforms***	21
	PAID HOLIDAYS	
	PAID HULIDAYS	21
17.1	Paid Holidays,* Holiday Falling on Day Off*	21
17.2 17.3	Normal Day's Pay	1
17.5		<i>-</i> 1
17 /	Premium for Work on Holiday	
17.4 17.5	Premium for Work on Holiday	21
17.5	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22
17.5 17.6	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22
17.5 17.6 17.7	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 .22
17.5 17.6	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 .22 .22
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 .22 .22 .22 .22
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 -	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 .22 .22 .22 .22
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 22
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 .22 .22 .22 .22 .23 .23 .23
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23 23 24
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7 18.8	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23 23 24 24 24
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7 18.8 ARTICLE 19 -	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	22 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7 18.8 ARTICLE 19 -	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7 18.8 ARTICLE 19 - 19.1 19.2	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7 18.8 ARTICLE 19 - 19.1 19.2 19.3	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7 18.8 ARTICLE 19 - 19.1 19.2 19.3 ARTICLE 20 -	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 24
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7 18.8 ARTICLE 19 - 19.1 19.2 19.3 ARTICLE 20 - 20.1	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24 24 25 25
17.5 17.6 17.7 17.8 17.9 ARTICLE 18 - 18.1 18.2 18.3 18.4 18.5 18.6 18.7 18.8 ARTICLE 19 - 19.1 19.2 19.3 ARTICLE 20 -	Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday	21 22 22 22 22 22 22 23 23 23 24 24 24 24 24 24 25 25

20.4 20.5 20.6 20.7	Jury and Witness Duty Election Days Time Off to Vote Unpaid Leave of Absence	.26 26
ARTICLE 21 - 21.1 21.2 21.3 21.4 21.5 21.6 21.7 21.8	Parental Leave Placement on Return Fringe Benefits Continue Benefits on Return from Maternity and Parental Leave **********************************	26 26 26 26 27 27
22.1 22.2 22.3 22.4 22.5	OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY Statutory Compliance Unsafe Work Conditions Injury Pay Provision Transportation of Accident Victims Safety Footwear or Safety Devices *	27 28 28 28 28 28
	TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE SEVERANCE PAY AND CASHOUT Severance Pay Cashout in the Event of Sale. Severance Pay Claim	28 28
ARTICLE 25 - 25.1 25.2 25.3 25.4 25.5 25.6 25.7	Employee Contributions Payment of Contributions Employer Statement	29 29 29 29 29 29
ARTICLE 26 -	MAID WORK LOAD*	30
	PAYMENT OF WAGES	30 30 30 30
ARTICLE 28 - 28.1 28.2 28.3		
29.1	Duration	32 32 32

	29.3	Agreement to Continue in Force	. 32
	29.4	Agreement to Continue in Force I	32
	29.5	Effective Date of Agreement	32
APPEN	NDIX A Bargaini	ing Units	34
APPEN	NDIX B Wages	* * **	. 35
MEMO	DRANDU Fast Tra	UM OF AGREEMENT #1 ack Mediation/Arbitration Process	40
LETTE	ER OF U Re: Hea	JNDERSTANDING #1 avy Janitorial Work - Crest Motor Hotel	43
LETTI	ER OF U Re: Con	JNDERSTANDING #2 nmission Sales - Crest Motor Inn**	44
LETTE	ER OF U Re: Payı	UNDERSTANDING #3 ment of Legislated Courses	15
LETTI	ER OF U Re: Am	UNDERSTANDING #4 enities	46
LETTI		JNDERSTANDING #5 neduling of Full-Time Work - Haida Inn	47 '

DEFINITIONS

Bank Rolling – Is defined as accumulating penalty time beyond the pay period immediately following the period in which the violation occurred.

Child - is deemed to include a ward of the superintendent of Child Welfare, or a child of a spouse.

Department – is defined as:

Kitchen, Front Desk, Specialty Dining Room, Dining Room, Coffee Shop, Cocktail Lounge, Public House (Neighbourhood Pub), Licensed Retail Store, Cabaret, Banquets, Maintenance, Housekeeping, Security, Parking.

Objective Interpretation – Where a specific definition of a word, expression, term or a phrase, is not expressly provided in this Agreement, such word, expression, term or phrase shall be interpreted according to common and normal grammatical usage.

Time Span Reference - References to days, weeks, months or years shall be understood to mean calendar days, weeks, months or years, unless otherwise expressly provided in this Agreement.

Types of Employees -

Probationary Employee – an employee who is hired into probationary status and who has not yet successfully completed seventy-five (75) days.

Regular Employee – an employee who works regularly scheduled shifts as assigned by the Employer on a continuing basis.

ARTICLE 1 - PURPOSE

1.1 Purpose of Agreement

The purpose of this Agreement is to establish and maintain orderly collective bargaining procedures between the Employer and the Union.

1.2 Future Legislation

In the event that any future legislation renders null and void **or** materially alters any provision of this Agreement, the remaining provisions shall remain in effect for the term of the Agreement, and the Parties hereto shall negotiate a mutually agreeable provision to be substituted for the provision so rendered null and void or materially altered.

1.3 Implementation of Changes in Regulations

It is mutually agreed that upon the implementation of any changes in the Liquor Control Board Regulations governing licensed premises, the Union and Management will negotiate an Agreement on the problem that could arise therefrom.

1.4 Conflict With Regulations

In the event that there is a conflict between the contents of this Agreement and any regulation made by the Employer, or on behalf of the Employer, this Agreement shall take precedence over the said regulation.

1.5 Singular and Plural

Wherever the singular is used in this Agreement the same shall be construed as meaning the plural if the context requires unless otherwise specifically stated.

1.6 Harassment

- (a) The Union and Employer **recognize** the right of the employees to work in an environment free from harassment and sexual harassment. The Employer shall take such actions as are necessary respecting an employee engaging in harassment in the workplace.
- **(b)** "Sexual Harassment" means engaging in a course of vexatious comment or conduct of a sexual nature that is known or ought reasonably to be known to be unwelcome and shall include, but not be limited to:
 - (1) sexual solicitation or advance or inappropriate touching or sexual assault; or
 - (2) a reprisal, or threat of reprisal, which might reasonably be perceived as placing a condition of a sexual nature on employment by a person in authority after such sexual solicitation or advance or inappropriate touching is rejected.
- **(c)** Harassment is defined as repeated comments or deliberate actions that ought reasonably to be known to be unwelcome by the recipient and which serve no legitimate work-related purpose, toward an individual or individuals by the employees or the Employer, on any prohibited grounds of discrimination under the Human Rights Act of British Columbia, including age, race, sex, sexual orientation, national or ethnic origin, colour, religion, disability, marital status, family status, or conviction of an offence for which a pardon was granted.

- (d) Any Party to this Agreement who wishes to pursue a concern arising from an alleged harassment may submit a complaint in writing within thirty (30) days of the latest alleged occurrence through the Union directly to the Union and the Employer at Step 2 of the grievance procedure. Complaints of this nature shall be treated in strict confidence by both the Union and the Employer.
- (e) If the complaint is not resolved pursuant to (d) above, the complaint shall be referred for final resolution through the Fast Track Mediation Arbitration process outlined in Memorandum of Agreement #1. Either Party may refer it to this process without the agreement of the other Party.

1.7 Human Rights

- (a) The Employer agrees that, subject to this Agreement, there shall be no discrimination, interference, restriction, or coercion exercised or **practiced** with respect to any employee in the matter of wage rates, training, up-grading, promotion, transfer, layoff, recall, discipline, classification, discharge or otherwise by reason of age, race, creed, colour, national origin, religion, political affiliation or activity, sexual orientation, sex, or marital status, family relationship, place of residence, physical handicap, nor by reason of his/her membership or activity in the Union, or any other reason.
- (b) Nothing contained in 1.7(a) shall be interpreted as prohibiting the Parties from jointly agreeing to an Affirmative Action Program.

1.8 Joint Consultation

On request of either Party, the Parties must meet at least once every two (2) months until this Agreement is terminated, for the purpose of discussing issues relating to the workplace that affect the Parties or any employee bound by this Agreement.

- (a) The purpose of the Consultation Committee is to promote the cooperative resolution of workplace issues, to respond and adapt to changes in the economy, to foster the development of work-related skills and to promote workplace productivity.
- **(b)** The Associate Chair of the Mediation Division must, on the joint request of the Parties, appoint a facilitator to assist in developing a more cooperative relationship between the Parties.

ARTICLE 2 - UNION RECOGNITION AND RIGHTS

2.1 Bargaining Agent Recognition

The Employer recognizes the B.C. Government and Service Employees' Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for all employees to whom the certification issued by the Labour Relations Board applies.

2.2 Master Properties

The Hospitality Industrial Relations Master Properties, as identified in the wage schedules attached to the Collective Agreement, will operate as a single unit for all purposes of collective bargaining.

2.3 Union Representation

The members of the **BCGEU**, employed by Hospitality Industrial Relations members properties, as identified in the wage schedules attached to the Collective Agreement, will be represented by the Union as a single unit for the purposes of collective bargaining.

2.4 Union Jurisdiction

The Employer agrees that all work coming under the jurisdiction of this Union in the certified area, performed by anyone, on behalf of, or at the instance of the Employer, directly or indirectly under contract or sub-contract, shall be performed by employees who are members of this Union or who shall become members in accordance with the terms and conditions as set out in this Agreement.

2.5 Right to Refuse to Work with Non-Union Employees

Refusal on the part of Union members to work with non-Union employees, pertaining to the bargaining unit, shall not be deemed a breach of this Agreement. In such cases, the Employer involved will be given prior notice.

2.6 Bargaining Unit Work

- (a) No person whose regular job is not in the bargaining unit will work on any job for which rates are established by this Agreement, except for the purpose of instruction, experimentation, management training, in which case trainees **shall** not displace or replace any employee in the aforesaid classifications except in cases of emergency when regular employees are not available.
- **(b)** When no person other than a person who is excluded **from** the bargaining unit can be made available to provide relief coverage for coffee breaks and/or the lunch break it shall not constitute a violation of **2.5** for a person who is excluded from the bargaining unit to provide such relief.

2.7 No Other Agreement

No employee covered by this Agreement shall be required or permitted to make a written or oral agreement with the Employer or its representatives which may conflict with the terms of this Agreement.

2.8 Union and Employer Representation

No employee or group of employees shall undertake to represent the Union at meetings with the Employer without the proper **authorization** of the Union. To implement this the Union shall supply the Employer with the names of its officers and similarly, the Employer shall supply the Union with a list of its supervisory or other personnel with whom the Union may be required to transact business.

2.9 Correspondence

- (a) The Employer agrees that all correspondence between the Employer and the Union related to matters covered by this Agreement shall be sent to the President of the Union or his/her designate and to the Union's on-site designate.
- **(b)** The Employer agrees that a copy of any correspondence between the Employer and any employee in the bargaining unit covered by this Agreement pertaining to the interpretation or application of any clause in this Agreement as it applies to that employee, shall be forwarded to the President of the Union or his/her designate and to the Union's on-site designate.

2.10 Union Representatives

(a) The Employer agrees that access to its premises will be granted to members of the staff of the Union when dealing or negotiating with the Employer, as well as for the purpose of investigating and assisting in the settlement of a grievance.

- **(b)** When access is required for purposes of such investigation, the Union Representative will notify the Employer in advance.
- (c) The investigation must not result in any disruption with the Employer's operations or affairs, and it must not result in any employee or employees neglecting their work duties and responsibilities.

2.11 Recognition and Rights of Stewards

The Union is entitled to appoint or elect from among the employees a shop steward for each department. The duties of the shop stewards shall be to assist in the reporting and resolution of all grievances within their departments.

- (a) Where there are two (2) or more shop stewards the Union will appoint from their ranks a person who will be the Shop Chairperson.
- **(b)** The Shop Chairperson will be **recognized** by the Employer as the official spokesperson on behalf of the Union with respect to grievances at Step 1 and 2 of the grievance procedure.
- **(c)** The Employer agrees to **recognize** a duly appointed or elected Shop Steward provided that the Union has first advised the Employer in writing of the name of the employee so appointed. The Union agrees to advise the Employer in writing of any changes made by appointment or election from time to time.
- (d) The Shop Steward's first obligation is the fulfilment of his/her responsibilities as an employee. The Union Steward must not leave his/her assigned work area on Union business, without prior permission. Such permission will not be unreasonably withheld.
- **(e)** The necessary time which is spent by Stewards during their regular working hours in reporting and resolving grievances, or in attending meetings specifically provided for herein, shall be considered to be time worked.
- (f) The Shop Steward shall not be discriminated against or disciplined for the proper performance of his/her duties on behalf of the Union.

2.12 Union Bulletin Board

The Employer shall provide bulletin board facilities for the exclusive use of the Union, the sites to be determined by mutual agreement. The use of such bulletin board facilities shall be restricted to the business affairs of the Union.

2.13 Union Insignia and Union Shop Card

Union members shall have the right to wear or display the **recognized** insignia of the Union. The Union agrees to furnish to the Employer at least one (1) Union shop card, for each of the Employer's places of operation covered by this Agreement, to be displayed on the premises. Such card will remain the property of the Union and shall be surrendered upon demand.

2.14 Right to Refuse To Cross Picket Lines

Employees covered by this Agreement shall have the right to refuse to cross a picket line arising out of a dispute as **defined** in the Labour Relations Code. Any employee failing to report for duty shall be considered to be absent without pay. Failure to cross a picket line encountered in carrying out the Employer's business shall not be considered a violation of this Agreement nor shall it be grounds for disciplinary action.

2.15 Fair Labour Policy

The Employer undertakes, wherever possible, to use services, products and other materials necessary to the proper functioning of his/her hotel, manufactured and produced under fair labour conditions.

ARTICLE 3 - UNION SECURITY

3.1 Hiring Process

- (a) All staff for positions within the bargaining unit will be hired by the Employer.
- **(b)** Prior to such hiring, the Employer will provide a copy of the application to a designate appointed by the Union.
- (c) The application shall be in a form mutually agreed between the Union and Employer.
- (d) The Union designate shall approve or reject the hiring within five (5) days of receipt of the application copy, during which no appointment shall be made.
- (e) Upon hiring, the Employer shall immediately advise the Union designate in writing of the new employee's name, current mailing address, and job classification.
- (f) All employees shah, as a condition of continued employment become members of the Union and maintain such membership (subject only to the provisions of Section 17 of the Labour Relations Code of British Columbia).

3.2 Partners and Shareholders

- (a) Shareholders and partners in excess of two (2) and managers working in an operation covered by this Agreement shall join the Union and be governed by the terms and conditions as defined in this Agreement.
- **(b)** Shareholders, partners and/or managers who may be required to join the Union shall not displace or replace a member of this Union.
- (c) A shareholder or partner is a person who has purchased at least ten percent (10%) of the total business and continues to be a voting member of the owner group.

ARTICLE 4 - CHECK-OFF OF UNION DUES

- (a) The Employer shall, as a condition of employment, deduct from the earnings of each employee in the bargaining unit, the amount of the regular monthly dues payable to the Union by a member of the Union.
- **(b)** The Employer shall deduct from any employee who is a member of the Union any assessments levied in accordance with the Union Constitution and/or Bylaws and owing by the employee to the Union.
- **(c)** Deductions shall be made from each pay and membership dues or payments in lieu thereof shall be considered as owing in the month for which they are so deducted.
- (d) All deductions shall be remitted to the President of the Union not later than twenty-eight (28) days after the date of deductions and the Employer shall also provide a list of names of those employees from whose earnings such deductions have been made together with:

- (1) the amounts deducted from each employee;
- (2) the employee's Social Insurance Number;
- (3) current home address and home phone number;
- (4) classification and rate of pay;
- (5) number of hours worked during the period covered.
- (e) Before the Employer is obliged to deduct any amount under (a) of this Article, the Union must advise the Employer in writing of the amount of its regular monthly dues. The amount so advised shall continue to be the amount to be deducted until changed by further written notice to the Employer signed by the President of the Union. Upon receipt of such notice, such changed amount shah be the amount deducted.
- (f) From the date of the signing of this Agreement and for its duration, no employee organization other than the Union shall be permitted to have membership dues or other monies deducted by the Employer from the pay of the employees in the bargaining unit.
- (g) An employee shall, as a condition of continued employment, complete an authorization form providing for the deduction from an employee's earnings the amount of the regular monthly dues and/or assessments payable to the Union by a member of the Union.
- (h) The Employer shall supply each employee, without charge, a receipt for income tax purposes in the amount of dues paid to the Union by the employee in the previous year. Such receipts shall be provided to the employees prior to March 1st of the succeeding year.

ARTICLE 5 - EMPLOYER AND UNION TO ACQUAINT NEW EMPLOYEES

The Employer agrees to acquaint new employees with the fact that a Collective Agreement is in effect and with the conditions of employment set out in the Articles dealing with Union Security and Dues Check-off. A new employee shall be advised of the name and location of his/her steward. The employee's immediate supervisor will introduce him/her to his/her steward who will provide the employee with a copy of the Collective Agreement. The Employer agrees that a Union steward will be given an opportunity to interview each new employee within regular working hours, without loss of pay, for fifteen (15) minutes sometime during the first thirty (30) days of employment for the purpose of acquainting the new employee with the benefits and duties of Union membership and the employee's obligations to the Employer and the Union,

ARTICLE 6 - MANAGEMENT OF EMPLOYEES

6.1 Management Rights

The entire management of the operation, including discipline of the employees is vested exclusively in the Employer at his/her place of business.

6.2 Rights Subject to Collective Agreement

In the exercise of management rights, the Employer will not treat any employee in an unfair and discriminatory manner and will observe the provisions of this Agreement at his/her place of business.

ARTICLE 7 - HOUSE RULES

7.1 Requirement to Notify Union

It is mutually agreed that the Employer will post house rules for the conduct of employees and file a copy of those house rules with the Union before enforcing same. Filing with the Union office is accomplished by delivery of a copy of the house rules through registered mail.

7.2 Hours of Service

No employee shall give service after the specified hours set by the Liquor Control and License Branch Regulations.

7.3 Refusal of Service

- (a) No employee who is involved in the serving of liquor shall knowingly sell or serve liquor in the Employer's premises to any person who is under the legal age or who in the opinion of the employee is in an unfit condition for **further** service. Where, after asking the person to produce suitable identification and proof of age or notifying the person that they are in an unfit condition for further service, an employee who is in doubt as to age or condition may refuse service.
- **(b)** If an employee is directed by a person designated by the Employer to serve a person as described in (a) above, the Employer **shall** accept and bear the full responsibility and shall pay any fines or penalties incurred by the employee as a consequence of such service.

7.4 Employer Liability for Damage

Upon presentation of a written bona fide claim by an employee, the Employer shall compensate the employee for the replacement cost of, or repair of, any wearing apparel, false teeth, own teeth (for people not covered by the Health and Welfare Plan), eye glasses, contact lenses or hearing aids, damaged or destroyed, as a consequence of the employee's participation in the enforcement of house rules and/or Liquor Control Board Regulations and/or at the direction of management or a person appointed by management.

7.5 Court Attendance

Any employee covered by this Agreement who may be required to attend any commission, court or hearing, to give evidence in any case, civil or criminal respecting the hotel in which he/she is employed, shall be compensated at the same hourly rate as called for in this Agreement, with a minimum of four (4) hours' pay.

7.6 Cheques, Cash, Credit Cards and Credit Account Authority

When an employee is **authorized** to cash cheques, handle cash, honour credit cards or credit accounts, he/she will not be held responsible for any losses provided he/she has followed management's instructions; but where an employee assumes responsibility of cashing cheques, handling cash, honouring credit cards or credit accounts without such **authorization** from management, he/she may be subject to discipline. No employee shall be disciplined for shortages unless the employee has sole access to the cash.

7.7 Cafeteria, Kitchen and Dining Lounge, Pub and Lounge Meal Entitlement

A wholesome meal shall be supplied by the Employer with no deduction from the employee's wages on the following basis:

All shifts in excess of five (5) hours worked shall receive one (1) meal per day. For employees of the pub and lounge their entitlement is based on the food they serve being prepared on the premises.

7.8 Lock-Up for Personal Effects

The Employer agrees to provide adequate lock-up facilities for employees' personal effects. The Employer cannot enter the locker without the presence of the employee or a shop steward.

7.9 Employee Attendance at Staff Meetings

- (a) Where an employee is directed by the Employer to attend a staff meeting during his/her regular working hours, the employee shall be compensated at his/her regular hourly rate for the time spent in such attendance.
- (b) An employee who is directed to attend a staff meeting is not entitled to claim overtime pay for such attendance, unless the time spent in the meeting results in the employee working more than eight (8) hours in a day, or more than forty (40) hours in a week.
- **(c)** Where the attendance of an employee at a staff meeting is voluntary, in response to an invitation and not a direction of the Employer, the Employer is not obligated to compensate the employee for the time spent in such attendance.

ARTICLE 8 - GRIEVANCES

8.1 Grievance Procedure

- (a) The Employer and the Union recognize that grievances may arise concerning:
 - (1) differences between the Parties respecting the interpretation, application, operation or any alleged violation of a provision of this Agreement, or **arbitral** award, including a question as to whether or not a matter is subject to arbitration; or
 - (2) the dismissal, discipline or suspension of an employee bound by this Agreement.
- **(b)** The procedure for resolving a grievance shall be the grievance procedure in this Article.

8.2 Step 1

In the first step of the grievance procedure, every effort shall be made to settle the dispute with the designated local supervisor. The aggrieved employee shall have his/her steward present at such a discussion. If the dispute is not resolved orally, the aggrieved employee or the Union may submit a written grievance, through the Union steward, to Step 2 of the grievance procedure. Where the aggrieved employee is a steward, he/she shall not, where possible, act as a steward in respect of his/her own grievance but shall submit the grievance through another steward or Union Staff Representative.

8.3 Time Limits to Present Initial Grievance

An employee who wishes to present a grievance at Step 2 of the grievance procedure, in the manner prescribed in Clause 8.4, must do so no later than twenty (20) days after the date:

- (a) on which he/she was notified orally or in writing, of the action or circumstances giving rise to the grievance; or
- (b) on which he/she first became aware of the action or circumstances giving rise to the grievance.

8.4 Step 2

- (a) Subject to the time limits in Clause **8.3**, the employee or Union may present a grievance at this level by:
 - (1) recording the grievance on the appropriate grievance form, setting out the nature of the grievance and the circumstances from which it arose;
 - stating the Article or Articles of the Agreement infringed upon or alleged to have been violated, and the remedy or correction required; and
 - (3) transmitting the grievance through the Union steward, to the designated local supervisor.
- **(b)** The local supervisor shall:
 - (1) sign and date the grievance as received at Step 2; and
 - (2) forward the grievance to the representative of the Employer authorized to deal with grievances at Step 2.

8.5 Time Limit to Reply at Step 2

- (a) Within fourteen (14) days of receiving the grievance at Step 2, the representative designated by the Employer to handle grievances at Step 2 and the Union Area Staff Representative shall meet to examine the facts, the nature of the grievance and attempt to resolve the dispute. This meeting may be waived by mutual agreement.
- (b) The representative designated by the Employer to handle grievances at Step 2 shall reply in writing to an employee's grievance within twenty-one (21) days of receiving the grievance at Step 2.
- (c) The reply at this step shall include a separate report of the Step 2 meeting and results of investigations carried out by the Employer with regard to the facts and nature of the grievance. The report shall not be introduced as evidence at any arbitration proceeding.
- (d) The President of the Union, his/her designate, or the Employer may present a grievance at Step 2.

8.6 Time Limits to Submit to Arbitration

Failing satisfactory settlement at Step 2, and pursuant to Article 9, the President or his/her designate, may inform the Employer of his/her intention to submit the dispute to arbitration within:

- (a) twenty-one (21) days after the Employer's decision has been received; or
- (b) twenty-one (21) days after the Employer's decision was due whichever occurs first.

8.7 Dismissal or Suspension Grievance

- (a) In the case of a dispute arising **from** an employee's dismissal, the grievance may be filed directly at arbitration within twenty-one (21) days of the date on which the dismissal occurred, or within twenty-one (21) days of the employee receiving notice of dismissal.
- **(b)** In the case of a dispute arising from an employee's suspension, the grievance may commence at Step 2 of the grievance procedure within twenty-one **(21)** days of the date on which the suspension occurred, or within twenty-one **(21)** days of the employee receiving notice of suspension.

8.8 Deviation from Grievance Procedure

The Employer agrees that, after a grievance has been initiated by the Union, the Employer's representative will not enter into discussion or negotiation with respect to the grievance, whether directly or indirectly with the aggrieved employee without the consent of the Union.

8.9 Technical Objections to Grievances

It is the intent of both Parties to this Agreement that no grievance shall be defeated merely because of a technical error in processing the grievance through the grievance procedure. To this end an arbitrator shall have the power to allow all necessary amendments to the grievance and the power to waive formal procedural irregularities in the processing of a grievance in order to determine the real matter in dispute and to render a decision according to equitable principles and the justice of the case.

8.10 Amending Time Limits

The time limits **fixed** in this grievance procedure may be altered by mutual consent of the Parties, but the same must be in writing.

ARTICLE 9 - ARBITRATION

9.1 Notice of Intent to Arbitrate

Where a difference arising between the Parties relating to the interpretation, application or administration of this Agreement, including any question as to whether a matter is **arbitrable**, or where an allegation is made that a term or condition of this Agreement has been violated, either of the Parties may, after exhausting the grievance procedure notify the other Party within twenty-one (21) days of the receipt, or due date, of the reply at the second step, of its desire to submit the difference or allegation to arbitration.

9.2 Single Arbitrator

When a Party has requested that a grievance be submitted to arbitration, the Parties shall have five (5) working days to agree on a single arbitrator. Failing such agreement, either Party may request that a single arbitrator be appointed pursuant to the Collective Agreement Arbitration Bureau.

9.3 Single Arbitrator Procedure

The arbitrator may determine his/her own procedure in accordance with the Labour Relations Code of British Columbia and shall give full opportunity to all Parties to present evidence and make representations. He/she shall hear and determine the difference or allegation and shall render a decision within thirty (30) days of the conclusion of the hearing.

9.4 Decision of Arbitrator

The decision of the arbitrator shall be final, binding and enforceable on the Parties. The arbitrator shall have the power to dispose of a discharge or discipline grievance by any arrangement which he/she deems just and equitable. However, the arbitrator shall not have the power to change this Agreement or to alter, modify, or amend any of its provisions.

9.5 Disagreement on Decision

Should the Parties disagree as to the meaning of the arbitrator's decision, either Party may apply to the arbitrator to clarify the decision, which he/she shall make every effort to do within seven (7) days of receipt of such application.

9.6 Expenses of Arbitrator

Each Party shall pay one-half (½) of the fees and expenses of the arbitrator.

9.7 Amending Time Limits

The time limits fixed in the arbitration procedure may be altered by mutual consent of the Parties but the same must be in writing.

ARTICLE 10 - DISCIPLINE

10.1 Just Cause

- (a) Employees who have successfully completed their probation period **can** only be disciplined or discharged for just and reasonable cause.
- **(b)** During the initial probation period specified in this Agreement, a probationary employee may be discharged if he/she is unsuitable for status as an employee.

10.2 Discipline Grievance

All dismissals, suspensions and discipline will be subject to formal grievance procedure under Article 8. A copy of the written notice of dismissal, suspension or discipline shall be given to the employee within forty-eight (48) hours of the time the discipline is imposed not including weekends and holidays; failure to do so shall render the discipline a nullity. A copy of the written notice of dismissal, suspension or discipline shall be forwarded to the President of the Union or his/her designate within five (5) days of the action being taken.

10.3 Right to Grieve Other Disciplinary Action

Disciplinary action **grievable** by the employee shall include written censures, letters of reprimand, adverse reports, letters of suspension, employee appraisals, or any 'other act by the Employer detrimental to an employee's record. An employee shall be given a copy of any such document placed on the employee's file which might be the basis of disciplinary action. Should an employee dispute any such entry in his/her file, he/she shall be entitled to recourse through the grievance procedure and the eventual resolution thereof shall become part of his/her personnel record. Any such document shall be removed from the employee's file after the expiration of eighteen (18) months from the date it was issued provided that there has not been any further employment infraction. The Employer agrees not to introduce as evidence in any hearing any document from the file of an employee, the existence of which the employee was not aware of at the time of filing.

10.4 Right to Have Steward Present

An employee shall have the right to have his/her steward present at any discussion with supervisory personnel which the employee believes might be the basis of disciplinary action. Where a supervisor intends to interview an employee for disciplinary purposes, or impose discipline, the supervisor shall notify the employee and the Steward in advance of the purpose of the interview. This clause shah not apply to those discussions that are of an operational nature and do not involve disciplinary action.

10.5 Right of Steward to Have Staff Representative Present

A steward shall have the right to consult with a staff representative of the Union and to have a representative present at any discussion with supervisory personnel which the steward believes might be the basis of disciplinary action against the steward.

10.6 Personnel File

An employee, or the President of the Union or his/her designate with the written authority of the employee, shall be entitled to review the employee's personnel file.

ARTICLE 11 - SENIORITY

11.1 Seniority Entitlement **Defined**

- (a) "Service seniority" is defined as the length of an employee's service with the Employer calculated as the elapsed time from the date they were first employed, unless their seniority was broken, in which event such calculation shall be from the date they returned to work following the last break in their seniority.
- (b) For the purpose of this Agreement except as outlined in (c) and (d) below, and for the purposes of Articles 12.1 and 13.1(b), which shall be based on service seniority, seniority shall be based on an employee's continuous length of service in a classification, within a particular department in the Employer's operation. Such seniority will be calculated in hours worked.
- (c) For the purposes of annual vacation entitlement, seniority will be based on the total number of years of service in the hotel or establishment.
- (d) Where an employee is scheduled in different classifications or departments, seniority will be based on combined hours worked and will accrue in the classification and department where the majority of those hours are worked.
- **(e)** Available extra work outside the classification will be offered on the basis of seniority first **within** the department and then within the property, provided such senior person possesses the necessary skill, ability and qualifications to perform the full measure of the work required.

11.2 Seniority During Initial Probation

- (a) Employees shall earn, but not be credited with, seniority during the initial probationary period. Upon successful completion of initial probation, an employee will be credited with seniority **from** the initial date of hire. Except as otherwise specified during initial probation, all other terms and conditions of this Agreement apply.
- **(b)** During initial probation an employee may be paid twenty-five percent **(25%)** less than the rate outlined in Appendix B for the job to which he/she is assigned.

(c) Persons who have had their employment relationship terminated with the Employer and who are rehired by that Employer may be required to serve a probation period, but will serve such probation period at the full classified rate of wage.

11.3 Probation

- (a) Where a written performance evaluation indicates doubt as to the probationary employee's suitability for status as a regular employee, the Employer may extend the probationary period for up to an additional fifty (50) calendar days.
- (b) If there is more than one (1) probationary employee in a classification, the majority of hours on a weekly basis shall be assigned based on the date of hire.

11.4 Seniority Lists

- (a) The Employer agrees to post departmental seniority lists on or before the 1st day of February and the 1st day of August in each year. The periods for calculating the hours worked shall be January 1st to June 30th for the August list and July 1st to December 31st for the February list. The seniority lists shall contain the following information:
 - (1) employee's name;
 - (2) the date from which the employee's service seniority is calculated;
 - (3) the number of hours of seniority accrued; and
 - (4) the employee's job classification.
- (b) The seniority list shall be posted by the Employer for a minimum of thirty (30) days. Any objection to the accuracy of a posted seniority list must be lodged with the Employer during the thirty (30) days in which the list is posted. Thereafter, the posted list will be deemed to be valid and correct for all purposes of this Agreement.
- (c) At the time of posting, a copy of the seniority lists shall be given to the Steward and one (1) copy to the Union staff representative.
- (d) New employees will be added to the list at the time they attain seniority.

11.5 Accrual of Seniority

Seniority will be accrued based on hours worked which shall include:

- (a) time lost as a result of occupational illness or injury;
- (b) non-occupational illness or injury for a period of up to six (6) months;
- (c) leaves of absence up to a period of three (3) months;
- (d) leave in accordance with Article 21;
- (e) leave in accordance with Article 18.

11.6 Seniority Retained But Not Accrued

Seniority will be retained but not accrued during any period of absence not directly paid for by the Employer except as noted elsewhere in this Agreement.

11.7 Seniority Lost

Seniority will be lost when an employee:

(a) receives severance pay in accordance with this Agreement;

- **(b)** voluntarily terminates his/her employment;
- (c) is discharged for just and reasonable cause;
- (d) is on layoff more than twelve (12) consecutive months;
- (e) he/she does not return to work on the date specified following an approved leave of absence other than medical.

ARTICLE 12 - PROMOTION, TRANSFER & DEMOTION

12.1 Vacancies & New Positions

The Employer, when filling vacancies or new positions or offering transfers, will apply seniority, provided however that the employee who claims the right to exercise his/her seniority possesses the necessary qualifications, skill and ability to perform the job.

12.2 Transfers

- (a) Transfers offered by the Employer from one department to another will take place only with the consent of the employee.
- (b) Transfers from one department to another cannot take place unless there is a vacancy or a new position has been created, and no employee will be laid off because of such transfer.

12.3 Trial Period

- (a) Any employee who fills a vacancy, new position, or transfer appointment by the Employer, shall be on a trial period for up to thirty (30) days. During this trial period, the employee must demonstrate that he/she can satisfy the requirements of the work performance criteria for the job, to the satisfaction of the Employer.
- **(b)** Should the employee be unable to satisfy the requirements of the work performance criteria in the trial period, or should he/she decide during the trial period that he/she does not want to continue in the job, then the employee will be returned to his/her former job. In such cases, the Employer shall have the right to require all employees who changed job positions in consequence, to move back into their job positions and wage rates, which they previously occupied.

12.4 Job Posting

All vacancies and new positions within the bargaining unit will be posted on the bulletin board in each department for at least five (5) consecutive workdays. A copy of all postings will be immediately forwarded to the President of the Union or his/her designate.

12.5 Form of Posting

The standard form to be used for posting on the bulletin board shall specify the type of job vacancy, approximate hours of work, outline of work required, the approximate conditions to which the employee will be exposed, and shall state that all jobs are open to male or female employees.

12.6 Temporary Appointments

- (a) All postings will be filled or **reposted** within ten (10) days of initial posting.
- **(b)** Provided the Employer selects the senior employee who possesses the necessary qualifications, skill and ability to perform the job, vacancies and/or new positions will be filled on a temporary basis pending completion of the posting process in the following manner:
 - (1) from within the Department where the vacancy and/or new position arose;
 - (2) from within other Departments of the Employer's operation;
 - (3) or pursuant to Article 3.1 (a).

ARTICLE 13 - LAYOFF AND RECALL PROCEDURE

13.1 Layoff

(a) When layoff occurs within a department, the employee with the least seniority within the particular classification shall be the first laid off. No regular employee may be laid off while probationary or casual employees are retained to perform similar work which the regular employee possesses the necessary qualifications, skill and ability to perform.

(b)

- (1) Regular employees affected by a short term layoff or reduction in hours may use their seniority to claim available work in any classification, the full duties of which he/she is immediately fully qualified to perform or in which he/she has previously satisfactorily performed. Notwithstanding the foregoing and except as provided in Article 13.5, no employee may bump any regular employee.
- (2) Short-term layoff is defined as ninety (90) days or less.
- (c) In the event of a layoff, the order of layoff within the affected classification and department shall be as follows:

Probationary employees, then Regular employees

13.2 Recall

Employees shall be recalled in order of seniority provided those to be recalled possess the necessary qualifications, skill and ability to perform the work available.

13.3 Contact Point

An employee who has been laid off and wishes to be recalled must insure that the Employer has a current phone number and address for purposes of recall. Failure on the part of the employee to provide this information may result in the employee forfeiting his/her recall rights.

13.4 Notice of Recall

(a) The Employer agrees that recall notification will be by direct contact (including personal contact and telephone contact), registered mail or fax. Any employee failing to report for duty within five (5) calendar days from the time of such notification, shall be considered to have resigned without notice.

- (b) For employees who have responded pursuant to 13.4(a), and are gainfully employed elsewhere, upon request shall be granted an additional seven (7) days to report to work for his/her first shift.
- **(c)** Employees who restrict their availability for hours of work or work schedules will not be protected by their seniority for recall while they maintain such restriction.

13.5 Indefinite Layoff

In the event of a closure of a department or departments or an indefinite layoff, a regular employee with one (1) or more year's service who is affected will be placed within other areas of the operation on the basis of his/her service seniority subject only to his/her possessing sufficient qualifications, skill and ability to satisfactorily perform the work in the alternate job after a period of on-the-job orientation under immediate supervision.

ARTICLE 14 - HOURS OF WORK, OVERTIME & SCHEDULING

14.1 Normal Straight-time Hours of Work

- (a) The normal straight-time hours of work assigned by the Employer shall conform with the following guidelines:
 - (1) not more than eight (8) hours in any one (1) day;
 - (2) not more than five (5) working days in any seven (7) day period;
 - (3) not more than forty (40) hours in any five (5) working day period.
- (b) Any hours which the Employer requires an employee to work in excess of the above shall be paid at double time the hourly rate.

14.2 Split Shifts

- (a) Where split shifts are assigned by the Employer, they must conform with the following guidelines:
 - (1) no shift of less than seven (7) hours may be split;
 - (2) no shift may be split more than once;
 - no part of a split shift shall be less than two (2) hours;
 - (4) all split shifts must be worked within a twelve (12) hour period.
- (b) A break of two (2) hours shall constitute a split shift and the Employer is obligated to pay a split shift premium where the time between split segments is two (2) hours or more.
- (c) The premiums shall be as follows:
 - (1) seven (7) hours worked for eight (8) hours straight-tie pay;
 - (2) eight (8) hours worked for nine (9) hours straight-time pay.

14.3 Shift Hours

All shifts assigned by the Employer must conform with the following guidelines:

- (a) Four (4) hour shifts will be the minimum shift permitted in any one (1) day.
- (b) Shifts of 5, 6, 7 or 8 hours may be assigned, subject to the provisions of 14.5.
- (c) All hours worked up to and including eight (8) hours in any one (1) day will be paid at the **straight**-time rate.

14.4 Maximizing the Length of Shifts

While the Employer is entitled to schedule shifts of various lengths as provided for in this Agreement, the Employer is obligated to first schedule the maximum number of eight (8) hour shifts before instituting shifts of 7, 6, 5 or 4 hours.

14.5 Assignment of Shifts by Seniority

Within departments and classifications, the Employer must offer and assign the longest shifts to employees with the most seniority. If a more senior employee declines a longer shift in favour of an available shorter shift, then the longer shift shall be again offered on a seniority basis.

The Employer must offer and assign all available forty (40) hour shifts to the employees with the most seniority before implementing shifts of lesser hours.

If a more senior employee declines the forty (40) hour shift in favour of an available shorter shift, then the forty (40) hour shift shall again be reassigned on a seniority basis.

Where an employee is scheduled for less than eight (8) hours in a day, the shift cannot be extended unless by consent of the employee.

In the exercise of its rights to schedule shifts in a manner which is consistent with the best interest of its operation, the Employer will make every reasonable effort to apply the principles of seniority to the assignment of shifts which are equal in length.

14.6 Days Off

- (a) All service employees shall receive two (2) consecutive days off in each seven (7) days, unless at the option of the employee, applied for in writing, they may choose to have days off, not necessarily consecutive. Employees may opt to have non-consecutive days off by providing the Employer with fourteen (14) days' notice in writing. Should the employee opt to return to have two (2) consecutive days off in each seven (7) days he/she shall advise the Employer with fourteen (14) days' notice in writing and the Employer shall grant the request.
- **(b)** All other employees shall receive two **(2)** days off in each seven **(7)** days, but the days off need not be consecutive.

14.7 Time Worked on Sixth & Seventh Consecutive Days

Double time shall be paid for all work performed on an employee's sixth and seventh consecutive days of employment.

14.8 Payment for Time in Lieu of Breaks

- (a) Employees who are not provided with a rest period shall be compensated at fifteen (15) minutes extra straight-time pay for the loss of their rest period.
- **(b)** Employees who are not provided with a meal break shall be compensated at thirty **(30)** minutes extra pay for the loss of their meal break.

14.9 Unpaid Meal Breaks

All employees working shifts of five (5) to eight (8) hours are entitled to an unpaid meal break between the third (3rd) and fifth (5th) hour of work. Such meal breaks shall not be less than one-half (½) hour nor more than one (1) hour on the employees own time.

14.10 Rest Periods

- (a) All employees are entitled to rest periods in accordance with the following schedule:
 - (1) 4 hours one (1) ten (10) minute rest period
 - (2) 5 hours one (1) ten (10) minute rest period
 - (3) 6 hours one (1) ten (10) minute rest period
 - 7 hours two (2) ten (10) minute rest periods
- **(b)** Such rest periods are part of the employee's assigned hours of work and the rest period time is paid for by the Employer.
- (c) Time to commence when the employee arrives at the assigned rest area or a total of fifteen (15) minutes from the employee's work station.

14.11 Work Start Time

Employees shall be in their respective assigned working locations, ready to commence work at their designated starting times, and they shall not leave their working locations at times or in a manner inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement.

14.12 Work Schedules

- (a) A work schedule shall be posted in a conspicuous place for the information of all scheduled employees. The work schedule shall contain the following information for each scheduled employee:
 - employee's name
 - classification
 - days off
 - starting and finishing times
- **(b)** It is the Employer's responsibility to keep the work schedule up to date and to ensure that any changes are clearly noted and legible. It is the responsibility of every scheduled employee to check the posted work schedule for changes.
- **(c)** In the event that the Employer changes the next scheduled shift of an employee who is not at work because of a scheduled absence, the Employer will be responsible for notifying the employee of the change.
- **(d)** An Employer will provide the Steward with a copy of the work schedule and any changes thereof. All changes to the work schedule shall be &ted.
- **(e)** By noon Wednesday of each workweek the Employer will establish and make available the complete schedule of anticipated coverage in each department for the period commencing midnight Saturday of that week and continuing forward to **11.59** p.m. Saturday one **(1)** week later.

14.13 Changes in Work Schedules

- (a) In situations other than emergencies, the scheduled employees are entitled to forty-eight (48) hours' notice of any change in their respective work schedules.
- (b) In emergency situations which are beyond the control of **the** Employer, as in the case of the failure of an employee to report for an assigned schedule, the Employer may give notice of less than forty-eight (48) hours, but not less than twenty-four (24) hours, when changing work schedules.
- (c) Employees who become aware that they are not going to be able to report for work as scheduled, are obligated to provide the Employer with notice at the earliest possible time, or to have someone else notify the Employer on their behalf, to allow the Employer time to cover the absence.
- (d) Employees whose schedules are changed without the advance notice specified, cannot be disciplined if they advise that they cannot comply with the changed starting and finishing times for the first shift of the new schedule.
- (e) Employees who report to work as scheduled shall be paid for the shift in the event that the shift is cancelled.
- (f)
- (1) Employees may exchange shifts with prior authorization of the Employer and the Employer shall not unreasonably withhold authorization.
- (2) There shall be no increased cost to the Employer should employees exchange shifts with the Employer's authorization.
- Once the Employer has **authorized** the exchange of **shifts** there shall be no grievances filed as a result of an **authorized** and agreed to shift exchange.

ARTICLE 15 - EMPLOYEE TRAINING

15.1 Work Experience Programmes

It is agreed that in the event the Employer institutes a work experience programme the Employer must first receive permission from the Union in each and every instance. This programme shall not exceed forty-five (45) days. Failure on the part of the Employer to receive such permission from the Union there shall be no work experience programme.

15.2 Liquor Control Legislation and Regulation Instruction for New Employees

All newly hired employees who will be involved in the sale or handling of liquor, will be provided with instruction to acquaint them with the relevant provisions of the liquor control legislation and regulations and the importance of complying with those regulations.

ARTICLE 16 - UNIFORMS AND CLOTHING

16.1 Proper Dress

In consideration of the endeavour to improve the standards of the hospitality industry, it is agreed that a proper uniform mode of dress shall be adopted; i.e. black trousers or skirts, white shirts or blouses and uniform tie. This dress and the cleaning thereof will be the responsibility of the employee.

16.2 Unconventional Mode of Dress

Where an unconventional mode of dress or uniform is required by management, it is agreed the dress or uniform shall not be such as to cause discomfort, ridicule or embarrassment to the employee.

16.3 Special Uniforms

If any special uniform shall be required, it is agreed that the Employer shall supply same and be responsible for the cleaning thereof. All uniforms or special articles of wearing apparel worn by the employee while on duty shall be supplied and laundered by the Employer free of cost to the employee.

ARTICLE 17 - PAID HOLIDAYS

17.1 Paid Holidays

The following have been designated as paid holidays:

New Year's Day
Good Friday
Victoria Day
Canada Day
B.C. Day
One Floating Day

Labour Day
Thanksgiving Day
Remembrance Day
Christmas Day
Boxing Day

After one (1) year continuous Service, the floating holiday will be taken each calendar year at a time mutually agreeable to the employee and the Employer or at a time of the employees choice provided two (2) weeks' notice is given and provided the Employer may limit the number of employees on a floating holiday at any one (1) time to one (1) employee per department. The floating holiday shall be payable at straight-time for each hour the employee would normally have worked. Should Heritage Day or any other day be proclaimed as mandatory during the term of this Agreement, it shall be substituted for the floating holiday.

17.2 Holiday Falling on Day Off

Employees who are eligible for holiday pay will receive a normal day's pay for the holiday, whether or not they are scheduled to work on the holiday.

17.3 Normal Day's Pay

For purposes of this Article, a normal day's pay shall be understood to mean an employee's normal hourly earnings, exclusive of overtime, for the hours he/she has worked in the two (2) week period immediately preceding the week in which the holiday occurs, divided by ten (10) to establish the hours to be paid for the holiday. In the case of the calculation of a normal day's pay for New Year's Day, Christmas Day and Boxing Day will be counted as time worked, on the basis of the hours that the employee was paid for those days.

17.4 Premium for Work on Holiday

An employee who is scheduled by the Employer to work on a holiday, shall be paid two and one-half (2½) times his/her normal wage rate for any hours so worked. The application of Article 17.3 does not apply to this Article.

17.5 Premium for Additional Hours on Holiday

An employee who works more than his/her regularly scheduled hours shall be paid double time and one-half (2½) for all such additional hours worked.

17.6 Statutory Holiday During and Following Employee's Vacation

- (a) Should any statutory holiday occur during an employee's vacation period, the formula in Article 17.3 shall be applied to the two (2) week period immediately preceding the week in which the vacation commenced. The employee shall receive this amount in addition to vacation pay. The employee shall, in addition, receive an extra day off, either the working day preceding or the working day following the vacation period.
- **(b)** Should a statutory holiday fall during the first week immediately following the end of an employee's vacation, the formula in Article 17.3 will be applied to the two **(2)** week period immediately preceding the week in which the vacation commenced.
- (c) Should a statutory holiday fall during the second week immediately following the end of an employee's vacation, the formula in Article 17.3 will be applied to the first week immediately preceding the week in which the vacation commenced and the first week immediately following the end of the employee's vacation.

17.7 Eligibility for Holiday Pay

- (a) To be eligible to receive pay for a holiday, an employee must work his/her last regularly scheduled shift immediately prior to the holiday and his/her first regularly scheduled shift following the holiday.
- **(b)** The eligibility requirements in paragraph (a) above will be waived by the Employer when the employee's absence from an eligibility shift has been approved by the Employer, or when the employee fails to satisfy the eligibility requirements only because of a bona fide sickness or accident. The Employer is entitled to require a doctor's certificate as proof of such sickness or accident, and any abuse of this provision by an employee may be cause for discipline.

17.8 Loss of Holiday Pay

If an employee is scheduled to work on a paid holiday but fails to report for work on the day of the holiday, without reasonable cause, or without leave of the Employer, he/she shall not receive any pay for such holiday.

17.9 Normal Schedule Must Prevail

In a week where a paid holiday occurs the employee's normally scheduled workweek must prevail.

ARTICLE 18 - ANNUAL VACATION

18.1 Employees With Less Than One Year's Service

- (a) Employees with less than one (1) year of completed service, will receive annual vacation pay in accordance with the provisions of applicable legislation.
- **(b)** Such employees will receive any annual vacation pay to which they are entitled with their regular paycheques for each pay period or at the employee's option may accumulate vacation pay until the end of the calendar year.

18.2 Annual Vacations and Pay Entitlements

(a)

(1) Employees are entitled to annual vacation and annual vacation pay, according to their completed years of consecutive service, calculated from their date of hire, as follows:

Completed Years of Service	Annual Vacation Time	Annual Vacation Pay
1 year but less than 3 years	2 weeks	4 percent
3 years but less than 7 years	3 weeks	6 percent
7 years but less than 18 years	4 weeks	8 percent
18 years or more	5 weeks	10 percent

- **(b)** "Consecutive years" as used herein, shall be understood to mean consecutive years of service with the same establishment.
- (c) Annual vacation pay shall be calculated using the applicable percentage(s) from (a) above, as a percentage of the employee's gross earnings for the preceding year, or since his/her last full payout.
- (d) "Gross earning" as used herein, shall be understood to mean the total earnings realized by an employee from the payment of wage rates for straight-time, overtime, vacation pay and statutory holiday Pay-
- (e) For the purpose of calculating vacation time pursuant to 18.2(a), the higher time shall be used for any vacation period taken during the qualifying anniversary year. An employee who terminates prior to actually reaching his/her qualifying anniversary date shall have any over payment deducted from his/her final pay.

18.3 Prime Time

Subject to the provisions of this Article, it is the intent of the Parties that no employee shall be restricted in the time of year he/she chooses to take his/her vacation entitlement. However, all employees shall be allowed to take up to four (4) weeks of their vacation entitlement during the period May 1 to September 30 inclusive, which shall be defined as the prime-time vacation period.

18.4 Seniority Preference in Scheduling

Employees shall have preference in respect to annual vacations, within their department and classification, according to seniority with a minimum of one (1) employee in any classification having the right to schedule his/her vacation at anytime. Where an employee chooses to split his/her vacation, his/her second choice of vacation time shall be made only after all other employees concerned have made their initial selection.

18.5 Circulation of Vacation Preference Form

- (a) Vacation preference forms will be circulated by April 1 of each year and posted by May 1 of each year.
- (b) An employee who does not exercise his/her seniority rights within two (2) weeks of receiving the vacation preference form shah not be entitled to exercise those rights in respect to any vacation time previously selected by an employee with less seniority.

- (c) Vacation requests received after May 1 in any year shall be approved in accordance with this Article within thirty (30) days of receipt of the request.
- (d) A vacation period, once scheduled, will not be cancelled without the consent of the employee.

18.6 Vacation Pay on Termination

An employee who terminates his/her employment for any reason shall be compensated his/her full vacation pay as provided in Article 18.2.

18.7 Vacation Pay on Notice

- (a) An employee shall be provided with his/her full vacation pay on the last payday preceding his/her scheduled vacation. Vacation pay shall be accompanied by a complete statement outlining the basis upon which the vacation pay was calculated.
- (b) Employees who choose to split their vacation entitlement shall be entitled to receive an advance of up to one-half (½) of his/her vacation pay accumulated to date of request. This advance if requested, shall be made available on the payday preceding the first vacation period scheduled in any year provided it was requested two (2) weeks in advance of that payday.

18.8 Vacation Pay on a Separate Cheque

The Employer agrees to issue an employee's vacation pay on a separate cheque if requested in writing, seven (7) days prior to the end of the pay period.

ARTICLE 19 - ILLNESS AND INJURY

19.1 Return to Work Following Illness or Injury

In cases where an employee is returning to work following an absence due to illness or injury, including absences covered by the Workers' Compensation benefits, the employee is entitled to reinstatement in his/her former position within forty-eight (48) hours, with all rights and conditions which he/she formerly enjoyed, according to the terms of the Agreement which is in effect at the time of his/her return, subject to the further conditions which follow.

19.2 Certification of Fitness

Prior to reinstating the employee, the Employer is entitled to require documentation, at the Employer's expense if the cost is not borne by the Health Care Plan, from a physician or from the Workers' Compensation Board, certifying that the employee is medically able to resume the performance of the duties.

19.3 Delay on Prolonged **Illness** or Injury

In cases involving prolonged absence where it has been necessary for the Employer to make adjustments in the work schedules of other employees in order to cover the absence, the Employer shall have a maximum of seventy-two (72) hours in which to adjust the work schedule to accommodate the returning employee.

ARTICLE 20 - UNION AND OTHER LEAVE

20.1 Leave to Hold Union **Office**

- (a) The Employer **shall** grant an unpaid leave of absence to an employee who is appointed or elected to a Union Office for a period of up to and including three (3) years.
- **(b)** A request for such approved leave must be given to the Employer by the Union, in writing, on Union letterhead and signed by the President of the Union: A request for leave under this clause may be denied until such time as the Employer has had thirty **(30)** days' advance notice.
- (c) An employee who obtains such a leave of absence shall return to his/her employment within thirty (30) calendar days after the completion of his/her employment with the Union.
- (d) The Employer is not obligated to grant such leave to more than one (1) employee at a time.

20.2 Leave for Union Business

- (a) The Employer, upon receipt of written notice from the Union, shall grant leave of absence without pay and without loss of seniority in accordance with Article 11.4 to:
 - (1) elected or appointed representative of the Union to attend conventions of the Union and bodies to which the Union is affiliated;
 - (2) elected or appointed representatives of the Union to attend to Union business which requires them to leave their general work area;
 - employees who are representatives of the Union on a bargaining committee to attend meetings of the bargaining committee;
 - (4) to employees called by the Union to appear as witnesses.
- (b) In exercising its rights under 20.2(a) the Union will take into consideration the availability of replacement staff. Provided leave is requested for only one (1) employee that employee shall be deemed to be replaceable and the leave granted without question by the Employer.
- (c) In the event the Union fails to provide the Employer with at least seven (7) days' notice prior to the commencement of the leave under 20.2(a) and there are no staff available to replace the employee for whom leave is requested, then the Employer may deny the leave until proper notice is given.
- (d) To facilitate the administration of this clause, the leave shall be given with basic pay and the Union shall reimburse the Employer for salary and benefit costs, including travel time incurred. Leave of absence under this clause shall include sufficient travel time. It is understood that employees on leave of absence pursuant to this clause shall receive their current rates of pay while on leave of absence.

20.3 Bereavement Leave

- (a) A regular employee will be granted three (3) working days off without loss of pay in the event of the death of a member of his/her immediate family. If an employee is travelling out of province, they shall be provided with an additional two (2) days of unpaid leave of absence if requested by the employee.
- **(b)** "Immediate family" shall be understood to include the employee's mother, father, son, daughter, sister, brother, spouse, father-in-law or mother-in-law, same-sex spouse, step-children, step-parents, grandchildren and grandparents.

(c) For purposes of this Article, "spouse" shah be defined to include a common-law spouse with whom the employee has co-habited for a minimum of one (1) year.

20.4 Jury and Witness Duty

Employees who serve on a jury or as a subpoenaed witness shall be granted leave of absence for this purpose and provided that the employee concerned deposits with the Employer any pay received an employee shall continue to receive his/her full wages for such period of time. To be eligible for this clause the employee must have completed the probationary period.

20.5 Election Days

No wages shall be deducted for time lost on election days. The employees' regular work schedule will prevail for Federal and Provincial elections.

20.6 Time Off to Vote

An employee eligible to vote in a Federal, Provincial or Municipal election or a referendum shall have four (4) consecutive clear hours during the hours in which the polls are open in which to cast his/her ballot without loss of pay.

20.7 Unpaid Leave of Absence

Leaves of absence other than those specifically provided for in this Agreement may be granted to employees where it is deemed appropriate to do so by the Employer, but the granting of such leaves is within the discretion of the Employer. The granting of such leaves will be in writing. Such leave shall not be unreasonably denied.

ARTICLE 21 - MATERNITY AND PARENTAL LEAVE

21.1 Eligibility

An employee shall qualify for maternity and parental leave without pay upon completion of the initial probation period.

21.2 Amount of Maternity Leave

Upon request the employee will be granted leave of absence for a period of not more than eighteen (18) weeks.

21.3 Period of Maternity Leave

The period of maternity leave shall be from such date before the expected date of termination of the pregnancy as is determined by the woman and her Doctor.

21.4 Parental Leave

- (a) An employee, upon his or her written request for parental leave, shall be granted leave of absence from work without pay.
- (b) An employee who qualifies in (a) above shall be entitled to a maximum leave of twelve (12) weeks, or a shorter period if the employee requests, commencing:

- (1) in the case of a natural mother, immediately following the **expiry** of the maternity leave taken pursuant to this Article;
- (2) in the case of the natural father, following the birth of the child and within the **fifty-two** (52) week period after the birth date of the newborn child;
- (3) In the case of an adopting parent, following the adoption of the child and within a fifty-two (52) week period after the date the adopted child comes into the actual care and custody of the parent.
- (c) If the newborn child or adopted child will be, or is, at least six (6) months of age at the time the child comes into the actual care and custody of the mother or father, or it is certified by a medical practitioner or the agency that placed the child that an additional period of parental care is required because the child suffers from a physical, psychological, or emotional condition, the employee shall be granted a further parental leave of absence from work without pay, for a period not exceeding a total of five (5) consecutive weeks.
- (d) Notwithstanding Clause 21.1, an employee's combined entitlement of leave of absence from work under this Article shall not exceed thirty-two (32) weeks.

21.5 Placement on Return

On return from maternity and parental leave, an employee shall be placed in her/his former position.

21.6 Fringe Benefits Continue

During the period of maternity and parental leave the Employer shall continue contributions to the fringe benefit package on the same basis as though the employee had not taken the leave.

21.7 Benefits on Return from Maternity and Parental Leave

During the period of maternity and parental leave an employee shall maintain and accrue seniority and shall receive vacation and vacation pay as though the leave had not been taken.

21.8 Adoption Leave

- (a) Upon request, an employee who has completed his/her probationary period will be granted adoption leave of not more than eighteen (18) weeks. Where both parents are employees of the Employer, the combined leave shall not exceed eighteen (18) weeks.
- (b) The period of adoption leave shall commence within two (2) weeks of the date of adoption.
- (c) The provisions of Article 21.5, 21.6 and 21.7 shall apply equally to adoption leave.

ARTICLE 22 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY

22.1 Statutory Compliance

The Union and the Employer agree that regulations made pursuant to the Workers' Compensation Act, the Factories Act, or any other statute of the Province of British Columbia pertaining to the working environment, shall be fully complied with,

22.2 Unsafe Work Conditions

Where an employee acts in compliance with Section 3.24 of the Workers' Compensation Board Industrial Health and Safety Regulations as it existed on May 1,1983, he/she shall not be subject to disciplinary action.

22.3 Injury Pay Provision

Subject to other coverage, an employee who is injured on the job during working hours and is required to leave for treatment or is sent home for such injury or illness, shall receive payment for the remainder of his/her shift.

22.4 Transportation of Accident Victims

Subject to other coverage, transportation to the nearest physician or hospital for employees requiring medical care as a result of an on-the-job accident shall be at the expense of the Employer. The Employer shall ensure that adequate arrangements are made for the employee to return to the job site, or current local accommodation, whichever is more appropriate to the employee's condition. Transportation will be provided or paid by the Employer.

22.5 Safety Footwear or Safety Devices

Where Licensed Retail Store **employees** are required by the Workers' Compensation Board to wear safety-toe protection in the regular performance of their duties, a fifty (\$50.00) allowance will be paid upon production of a purchase receipt. This may be renewed once per calendar year. In the alternative, the Employer may provide **WCB** approved protection.

ARTICLE 23 - TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE

The procedures to be followed by the Employer and the Union concerning technological change shall be in accordance with the Labour Relations Code, Section 54 - Adjustment Plan.

ARTICLE 24 - SEVERANCE PAY AND CASHOUT

24.1 Severance Pay

- (a) All employees, upon termination, **shall** receive twelve **(12)** hours' pay for each year of continuous service in the establishment except an employee who has his/her employment terminated for just cause.
- (b) Employees who qualify under this clause must be employed and work a minimum of one thousand, eight hundred and twenty (1,820) hours per year to qualify for twelve (12) hours' pay. Employees working less hours, unless absent under conditions where he/she continues to accrue seniority, will receive pro-rata severance pay for the year based on the actual hours worked as a percentage of one thousand, eight hundred and twenty (1,820) hours.

24.2 Cashout in the Event of **Sale**

In the event a hotel is sold or transferred, all employees shall be paid severance pay up to the date of such sale by the outgoing owner or lessee. After payment has been made continuous service for the purpose of severance pay commences anew starting from date of each sale. No duplication or

pyramiding of payments is intended nor shall acceptance of severance in accordance with this Article constitute a break in seniority.

24.3 Severance Pay Claim

Should a claim for severance pay not be made within thirty (30) calendar days following the date of termination, the entitlement to severance pay shall be forfeited.

ARTICLE 25 - FRINGE BENEFITS

25.1 Contribution

- (a) The Employer will pay to the Union one dollar and two cents (\$1.02) for each hour worked by an employee covered by this Agreement for Health and Welfare Benefits.
- (b) Effective January 1, 2001, the Employer will pay an additional three cents (3¢) to the Health and Welfare Plan for each hour worked by an employee covered by this Agreement.
- (c) Effective January 1, 2002, the Employer will pay an additional three cents (3¢) to the Health and Welfare Plan for each hour worked by an employee covered by this Agreement.

25.2 Registered Retirement Savings Plan

Effective date of signing agreement, the Employer shall remit on behalf of each employee twenty cents (20¢) per hour worked to a Registered Retirement Savings Plan. The Union shall provide the name and address of the carrier so that the Employer may remit directly. The Employer further agrees that a copy of each remittance shall be forwarded to the local Union office.

25.3 Employee Contributions

The month following ratification, employees shall contribute fourteen cents (14¢) per hour to the RRSP contribution. This will be done by payroll deduction upon authorization of the employee.

25.4 Payment of Contributions

The Employer agrees to forward all monies payable by him/her in respect of fringe benefits, on or before the 10th day of the month following the actual performance of work and shall forward said contributions to the Union in respect to Health and Welfare.

25.5 Employer Statement

The Employer also agrees to remit the contributions together with a monthly statement setting out the names of the employees in respect of which said payments are made, together with the hours of work credits or amounts paid in respect of employees.

25.6 Failure to Remit

(a) In the event an Employer fails to remit contributions to these plans in conformity with this Agreement, the Employer shall, upon notice, if in default more than ten (10) days, pay the monies due thereunder and in addition thereto, pay these plans a penalty in the amount of fifty dollars (\$50). The Employer shall be responsible for loss of benefits to any employee because of the Employer's default action.

(b) In addition to the penalty provided in 25.6(a) and, notwithstanding Article 9.6 of this Agreement, an Employer who fails to remit contributions as provided in this Agreement shall bear the full cost of any arbitration proceeding required to enforce a claim including the Union's witness and counsel costs and expenses to a maximum of one thousand dollars (\$1,000).

25.7 Investigation of the Employer's Payroll Records

- (a) The Employer shall allow the properly **authorized** representative of the Union reasonable access to investigate his/her time book, to ensure that the proper contributions are being remitted pursuant to Article **25** of this Agreement.
- **(b)** In the event that the Union intends to investigate the Employer's time book, the Union shall first serve written notice on the Employer giving the Employer a reasonable period of advance notice.

ARTICLE 26 - MAID WORK LOAD

Where a maid presents a grievance to the Union on any matter pertaining to work load or content, the Employer of the individual hotel where the grievance arose will meet with the Union to review and finalize the grievance setting out work load and content for his/her hotel only.

ARTICLE 27 - PAYMENT OF WAGES

27.1 Equal Pay

The Employer shall not discriminate between male and female employees by employing a person of one sex for any work at a rate of pay that is less than the rate of pay at which a person of the other sex is employed for similar or substantially similar work.

27.2 Wage Rates

The wage rates provided in the attached applicable Appendix shall cover the job description and classification of labour within the jurisdiction of the Union and shall remain in effect throughout the specified or extended term of this Agreement.

27.3 Payment of Wages Upon Termination, Layoff or Resignation

- (a) When an employee resigns, the Employer will pay all wages owing to the employee within six (6) calendar days of the date of his/her resignation.
- (b) When an employee is laid off or his/her services are terminated, the Employer shall pay all wages owing to him/her within forty-eight (48) hours, exclusive of Saturdays, Sundays, or holidays.
- (c) When an employee is laid off, upon receipt of a written request from the employee, the Employer will provide reasons for the layoff.

27.4 Combined Classifications

Where an employee occupies a position which combines two (2) or more classifications of work he/she shall be paid at the rate of the highest classification provided he/she works in such higher classification for four (4) or more hours during any particular shift, But the hotel may not, by virtue of this rule, evade the hiring of an employee in a higher classification where such employees in a higher classification would normally be hired according to the usages of the trade. If the employee works at

the higher classification for less than four (4) hours he/she shall then be paid the higher rates for the actual amount of time accordingly.

27.5 Gratuity Distribution

- (a) All gratuities paid either by cash or credit card **shall** be turned over to the members of the bargaining unit who provided the service for division by them in a manner determined by them after consultation with local management.
- (b) All gratuities received by the Employer in any manner other than as outlined in 27.5(a) shall, upon receipt by the Employer, be distributed to the members of the bargaining unit who provided the service in a manner determined by them after consultation with local management.
- (c) The Employer agrees not to take any action to deter a customer from paying a gratuity. In accordance with the foregoing, invoices or bills will show an appropriate space for payment of a gratuity.
- (d) In the event of any dispute under this Article, the Employer will make available for inspection by the Union any original documentation required to conclusively establish the full particulars of gratuities received.
- (e) Nothing in this Article shall be construed as **prohibiting** members of the bargaining unit from agreeing to include in gratuity distribution non members of the bargaining unit who are directly involved in the provision of the service and have historically received a portion of gratuities.

ARTICLE 28 - JOB CLASSIFICATIONS

28.1 New Classifications

It is agreed that job classifications and wage rates not specifically set out in the attached appendix of this Agreement shall be included in the schedule by mutual consent of both Parties to this Agreement. If unable to agree, either Party may invoke the grievance procedure as defined in this Agreement.

28.2 Mixerologist (Bartender)

- (a) The job duties of the **mixerologist** include the mixing and serving of beverages and any other duties consistent with bartending. He/she may be required to take stock and direct the working force within the confines of the cocktail area. He/she is responsible for the general cleanliness of the bar and utensils, and general tidiness of all stations while working without a waiter. General cleanliness includes cleaning out the refrigerator, cleaning the bar and bar fixtures, sinks, taps, all working surfaces, bottles and containers.
- (b) In circumstances where the operation of the bar requires only one (1) person, the mixerologist shall also perform the job duties of the bar porter. He/she is not obligated to perform any janitorial duties other than the general cleanliness of the bar and utensils and general tidiness of all stations while working without a waiter.
- **(c) Zahming** and full cleaning of glasswashers that includes breakdown of piping will be undertaken at the request of the Employer and shall be considered as paid time.

28.3 Bar Porter

(a) The duties of the bar porter shall include the preparation of all necessary fruit and juices, keeping the **fridge** stocked, and washing glasses. He/she is also responsible for the general cleanliness of the bar

and utensils, under the direction of the **mixerologists**. He/she may not perform duties normally performed by the bartender or a waiter, and his/her duties are **confined** to licensed areas only.

(b) The Employer is entitled to choose not to use a bar porter in any particular situation. In the event that the Employer does choose not to use a bar porter, the duties of the bar porter shall be assigned to the mixerologists.

ARTICLE 29 - DURATION OF AGREEMENT

29.1 Duration

(a) This Agreement shall be for the period from and including July 1, 1999 to and including December 31, 2002.

Thereafter, the Agreement shall continue in full force and effect from year to year subject to the right of either Party to serve notice to commence bargaining as provided for in the Labour Relations Code.

(b) All notices on behalf of the Union shall be given by the President of the Union or appointed designate. Similar notices on behalf of the Employer **shall** be given by the Director of the Association.

29.2 Change in Agreement

Any change deemed necessary in this Agreement may be made by mutual agreement at anytime during the life of this Agreement.

29.3 Agreement to Continue in Force

Both Parties shall adhere fully to the terms of this Agreement during the period of bona fide collective bargaining.

29.4 Sections **50(2)** and **50(3)** Excluded

The operation of Sections 50(2) and 50(3) of the Labour Relations Code of British Columbia is hereby excluded.

29.5 Effective Date of Agreement

The provisions of this Agreement, except as otherwise specified, shall come into force and effect on the date of signing.

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE B.C. GOVERNMENT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION:
George Heyman President
Marion Storr, Barg. Ctee. Member Arbutus Hotel Ltd.
Beverley Beaurone, Barg. Ctee. Member Best Western Rings Inn
Barg. Ctee. Member Crest Motor Hotel
Nancy Dixon Barg . Ctee. Member Dalewood Inn
Josie Bezaire, Barg. Cree. Chairperson Haida Inn
John Langley Coordinated Bangaining Representative

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE HOSPITALITY INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS:

Dave MacIntyre
Director, HIR

Jak Butterworth
Chairman of the Board, HIR

Klaus/Jacobsen
Secretary of the Board, HIR

Dated this 20 day of ______, 20 &_____

APPENDIX A

Bargaining Units

Pursuant to Article 2, this Appendix forms part of this Collective Agreement.

ARBUTUS HOTEL LTD. 1.

Bargaining Unit:

Certified:

Courtenay, B.C. V9N 1N4

"employees in the Arbutus Hotel, Courtenay, B.C."

October 26, 1983

2. BEST WESTERN KINGS INN,

Bargaining Unit:

Certified:

Burnaby, B.C.

"employees at Best Western Kings Inn, 54] | Kingsway,

Burnaby, B.C., except office staff"

November 26, 1985

3. CREST MOTOR HOTEL,

Bargaining Unit:

Prince Rupert, B.C.

"employees at the Crest Motor Hotel, 222 - 1st Avenue,

Prince Rupert, B.C."

Certified:

January 28,1987

DALEWOODINN,

Bargaining Unit:

Certified:

Port McNeill, B.C., V0N 2R0.

'employees at the Dalewood Inn, Port McNeill, B.C."

October 26, 1983

HAIDA INN,

Bargaining Unit:

Campbell River, B.C.

"employees at the Haida Inn, 1342 Island Highway,

Campbell River, B. C."

February 23, 1984 Certified:

APPENDIX B

Wages

Pursuant to Article 27, this Appendix forms part of the Collective Agreement.

Wages are to be increased to all classifications as indicated in the following schedule:

Date of ratification 1.0% January 1, 2001 1.5% January 1, 2002 1.5%

Part I

The following are the rates of pay for the classifications listed below:

ARBUTUS HOTEL LTD. **Courtenay,** B.C.

Licensed Premises	Nov 1/98	Date of Ratification 1%	Jan 1/01 1.5%	Jan 1/02 1.5%
Mixerologist	13.55	13.69	13.90	14.11
Waiter/Waitress	12.19	12.31	12.49	12.68
Floorman/Woman	14.21	14.35	14.57	14.79
Service Employees				
Desk Clerk	I 13.06	13.19	13.39	13.59
Licensed Retail Store Clerk	12.48	12.60	12.79 I	12.98
Night Auditor	13.24	13.37	13.57	13.77
Busman/Woman	10.89	11.00	11.17	11.34
Hostess/Cashier	12.59	12.72	12.91	13.10
Banquet Waiter/Waitress	10.78	10.89	11.05	11.22
Housekeeper	12.83	12.96	13.15	13.35
Maid	12.58	12.71	12.90	13.09
Laundry Maid	12.58	12.71	12.90	13.09
Janitor	13.38	13.51	13.71	13.92
Maintenance	I 13.58	13.72	13.93	14.14
1st Cook	14.28	14.42	14.64	14.86
2nd Cook	13.80	13.94	14.15	14.36
Cook	13.36	13.49	13.69	13.90
Dishwasher	11.38	11.49	11.66	11.83

Burner 10 81

BEST WESTERN KINGS INN **Burnaby,** B.C.

Licensed Premises	Nov. 1/98	Date of Ratification 1%	Jan 1/01 1.5%	Jan 1/02 1.5%
Mixerologist	14.27	14.41	14.63	14.85
Waiter/Waitress	12.19	12.31	12.49	12.68
Floorman/Woman	14.00	14.14	14.35	14.57
Service Employees				
Admin. Clerk/Secretary, Cashier	14.61	14.76	14.98	15.20
Desk Clerk	13.22	13.35	13.55	13.75
Reservations Clerk/Desk Clerk	14.17	14.31	14.52	14.74
Night Auditor	13.36	13.49	13.69	13.90
Busman/Buswoman	10.81	10.92	11.08	11.25
Waitress/WaiterFood	10.81	10.92	11.08	11.25
Hostess/Host	12.58	12.71	12.90	13.09
Housekeeper	14.03	14.17	14.38	14.60
Maid	12.42	12.54	12.73	12.92
Laundry Maid	12.42	12.54	12.73	12.92
Janitor	13.21	13.34	13.54	13.74
Maintenance Supervisor	16.30	16.46	16.71	16.96
Maintenance	13.41	13.54	13.74	13.95
1st Cook	14.09	14.23	14.44	14.66
2nd Cook	13.90	14.04	14.25	14.46
Cook's Heiper	12.59	12.72	12.91	13.10
Dishwasher	12.40	12.52	12.71	12.90

Burney 12 60

CREST MOTOR HOTEL Prince Rupert, B.C.

Licensed Premises	Nov 1/98	Date of Ratificatio	n Jan 1/01 n 15%	Jan ½ 1.5%
Mixerologist	15.84	16.00	16.24	16.48
Server	12.92	13.05	13.25	13.45
Service Employees				
Desk Clerk	12.45	12.57	12.76	12.95
Desk Clerk/Night Auditor	12.90	13.03	13.23	13.43
Beliman/Woman	10.48	10.58	10.74	10.90
Busman/Woman BR	10.64	10.75	10.91	11.07
Serverfood	10.51	10.62	10.78	10.94
Banquet Server	10.51	10.62	10.78	10.94
Maid	11.19	11.30	11.47	11.64
Laundry Maid	11.38	11.49	11.66	11.83
Janitor	11.30	11.41	11.58	11.75
Maintenance	13.18	13.31	13.51	13.71
1st Cook	13.69	13.83	14.04	14.25
2nd Cook	12.96	13.09	13.29	13.49
Cook	11.88	12.00	12.18	12.36
Dishwasher	10.96	11.07	11.24	11.41

Busna 10.64

DALEWOODINN Port **McNeill**, B.C.

Licensed Premises	Nov 1/98	Date of Ratification 1%	Jan 1/01 1.5%	Jan 1/02 1.5%
Mixerologist	13.73	13.87	14.08	14.29
Server	12.19	12.31	12.49	12.68
Floorman/Woman	14.21	14.35	14.57	14.79
Service Employees				
Desk Clerk	13.29	13.42	13.62	13.82
Night Auditor	13.43	13.56	13.76	13.97
Server (Food Services)	10.89	11.00	11.17	11.34
Cashier (Coffee Shop)	12.77	12.90	13.09	13.29
Banquet Server	10.90	11.01	11.18	11.35
Housekeeper	12.58	12.71	12.90	13.09
Maid	12.57	12.70	12.89	13.08
Janitor	13.05	13.18	13.38	13.58
Maintenance	13.29	13.42	13.62	13.82
1st Cook	14.13	14.27	14.48	14.70
2nd Cook	13.95	14.09	14.30	14.51
Cook	13.58	13.72	13.93	14.14
Dishwasher	12.54	12.67	12.86	13.05
1Kitchen Help	12.77	12.90	13.09	13.29

HAIDA INNCampbell River, B.C.

Licensed Premises	Nov 1/98	Date of Ratification 1%	Jan 1/01 1.5%	Jan 1/02 1.5%
Mixerologist	13.55	13.69	13.90	14.11
Server	12.19	12.31	12.49	12.68
Floorman/Woman	14.21	14.35	14.57	14.79
Service Employees				
Desk Clerk	13.06	13.19	13.39	13.59
Night Auditor	13.24	13.37	13.57	13.77
Licensed Retail Store Clerk	12.48	12.60	12.79	12.98
Bellman/Woman	10.44	10.54	10.70	10.86
Busman/Woman	10.89	11.00	11.17	11.34
Server	10.79	10.90	11.06	11.23
Host/Hostess/Cashier	12.59	12.72	12.91	13.10
Banquet Server	10.78	10.89	11.05	11.22
Housekeeper	12.83	12.96	13.15	13.35
Maid	12.58	12.71	12.90	13.09
Laundry Maid	12.58	12.71	12.90	13.09
Janitor	13.38	13.51	13.71	13.92
Maintenance	13.58	13.72	13.93	14.14
1st Cook	14.28	14.42	14.64	14.86
2nd Cook	13.80	13.94	14.15	14.36
Cook	13.36	13.49	13.69	13.90
Salad Sandwich	12.70	12.83	13.02	13.22
Dishwasher	11.38	11.49	11.66	11.83

Busmen 10.89

MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT #1

FAST TRACK **MEDIATION/ARBITRATION** PROCESS

PREAMBLE

The Parties recognize that there may be times when an expedited mediation/arbitration process is desirable.

ARTICLE 1 - AUTHORITY

The B.C. Government and Service Employees' Union and the Hospitality Industrial Relations must agree on a case by case basis to use the mediation/arbitration process in this Memorandum. Once the Parties have agreed, the mediation/arbitration process in this Memorandum will substitute for that portion of the grievance arbitration provisions of the Collective Agreement contained in Article 8 and Article 9 that have not already been exhausted by either Party.

ARTICLE 2 - FRAMEWORK FOR MEDIATION/ARBITRATION PROCESS

- (a) The outcome will be binding on the Parties.
- (b) The procedure may be used after Step 1 or Step 2 of the grievance procedure.
- (c) The procedure cannot be used should an application for a Settlement Officer under Section 87 of the Labour Relations Code have been made by either Party.
- (d) No legal counsel will be used by either Party. The Union will use elected officers or staff representatives. Hospitality Industrial Relations will use employees of their Industrial Relations Division.
- (e) The number of cases to be heard at any given time will not exceed three (3).
- (f) The Parties or their representative will try to get an agreed statement of facts for presentation to the arbitrator.
- (g) Wherever possible the arbitrator will attempt to mediate a settlement between the Parties.
- (h) In a case where the arbitrator must write a decision, such decision shall be brief and to the point.
- (i) An agreed schedule for the process will be arranged in advance, based on a mutual assessment of the length of time needed to present each case.
- (j) General rules of evidence will be waived except for the rule of "onus".

(k) The offices of the Hospitality Industrial Relations and of the B.C. Government and Service Employees' Union will be used for the process on an alternating basis starting with the B.C. Government and Service Employees' Union offices.

ARTICLE 3 - PROCEDURE GUIDELINES

- (a) The Opening Statement: This should basically set out the case from each Party's perspective. The arbitrator will aggressively seek at this point to define the issue and to determine what evidence is agreed to and what is not.
- (b) The Hearing: Sufficient witnesses should be called to ensure the "story" is properly told. Where it is an issue of credibility or conflicting evidence, the key individuals must testify.
- (c) The Argument: As agreed, the Parties will not cite legal precedents but may refer to Brown and Beatty, Palmer, etc. However, it is imperative that the relevant provisions of the Collective Agreement be canvassed by counsel to ensure that all relevant clauses are put before the arbitrator.
- (d) Mediation: Counsel must accept some responsibility at this stage to assist the arbitrator in assessing the evidence before him/her. Specifically, if counsel can assist in assessing credibility and/or contradictory evidence, they should do so.
- (e) The Decision: If mediation fails or is not appropriate and if the decision can be rendered after a short deliberation, the arbitrator will do so. By meeting first with counsel to explain the framework of his/her decision, the Parties are provided with an opportunity to influence the exact terms of resolution. Within the framework of settlement as outlined by the arbitrator, the Parties can work out exact terms which best suit the specifics of the case. Such an opportunity should not be wasted by continuing to argue the merits of the case.

ARTICLE 4 - CUSTOMER COMPLAINT GRIEVANCES

With respect to grievances involving customer complaints, the following will apply:

- (a) The person to whom the complaint was given be called to testify.
- **(b)** Bargaining unit or staff employees who can provide direct evidence with respect to the complaint be called to testify.
- (c) Wherever possible the complaint be committed to writing, in the customer's own handwriting.
- (d) Prior to the hearing, the Parties discuss the evidence so there are no surprises.

ARTICLE 5 - AGREED LIST OF MEDIATORS/ARBITRATOR

Stephen Kelleher and Vince Ready will be selected on a rotating basis. The Parties may from time to time mutually agree to add to or substitute for the persons listed.

B.C. GOVERNMENT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION:
SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION:
George Jeyman
George Zeyman
President
Tesident
Marion Storr, Barg. Ctee. Member
Marion Storr, Barg, Ctee, Member
Arbutus Hotel Ltd.
- 10 WW 120 W 120 W 1
2 1 12
Beverley Beautone, Barg. Ctee. Member
Beverley Beautone, Barg, Ctee, Member
Best Western Kings Inn
, Barg. Ctee. Member
Crest Motor Hotel
Crest Motor Hotel
Nancy Dixon Barg . C tee. Member Dalewood Inn
Nancy Dixon Barg . C tee. Member
Nancy Dixon Barg. C tee. Member Dalewood Inn
Nancy Dixon Barg. C tee. Member Dalewood Inn
Nancy Dixon Barg. C tee. Member Dalewood Inn
Nancy Dixon Barg . C tee. Member
Nancy Dixons Barg. C tee. Member Dalewood Inn Josie Bezaire, Barg. Stee. Chairperson
Nancy Dixons Barg. C tee. Member Dalewood Inn Josie Bezaire, Barg. Stee. Chairperson
Nancy Dixons Barg. C tee. Member Dalewood Inn Josie Bezaire, Barg. Stee. Chairperson
Nancy Dixons Barg. C tee. Member Dalewood Inn Josie Bezaire, Barg. Stee. Chairperson

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE HOSPITALITY INDUSTRIAL **RELATIONS:**

Dave MacIntyre Director, HIR

Jack Butterworth ;/Chairman of the Board, HIR

Secretary of the Board, HIR

Dated this a day of Just 20 🔑

Re: Heavy Janitorial Work - Crest Motor Hotel

This Letter of Understanding is entered into by the above-noted Parties respecting the Crest Motor Hotel.

It is agreed that the current practice of contracting an outside firm to perform the heavy janitorial work will continue during the life of the Collective Agreement which will expire on December 31, 2002.

Heavy janitorial duties shall include the cleaning of floors in the kitchen, coffee shop, lobby and public restrooms and the disposing of kitchen garbage.

restrooms and me disposing of intenen Surenge.	
SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE B.C. GOVERNMENT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION:	SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE HOSPITALITY INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS:
- 4 Ourannon	Assa Styl
George Heyman (President	Dave MacIntyre Director, HIR
Marion Story	South Quitarist
Marion Storr, Barg. Ctee. Member Arbutus Hotel Ltd.	Jack Butterworth Chairman of the Board, HIR
Burly Blamone	Marabee
Beverley Beaurone, Barg. Ctee. Member Best Western Kings Inn	Klaus Jacobsen Secretary of the Board, HIR
	,
, Barg. Ctee. Member Crest Motor Hotel	
Nancy Dixon Barg. Ctee. Member Dalewood Inn	
Josie Bezaire, Barg. Ctee. Chairperson Haida Inn	
Ji Tay	
John Langley / Coordinated Baraining epresentative	

Dated this 30 day of _____, 20 00 .

Re: Commission Sales - Crest Motor Inn

This Letter of Understanding is entered into by the above-noted Parties respecting the Crest Motor Hotel.

It is agreed that should the practice of selling items other than those considered as **staples** continue at the Crest Hotel, the practice of compensating sellers a ten percent (10%) commission **on** those other items will continue.

For the purpose of this letter, staples shall include such things as newspapers, toilet articles, cigarettes, confectionary items and promotional material such as caps and t-shirts.

confectionary items and promotional material su	ach as caps and t-shirts.
SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE B.C. GOVERNMENT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION:	SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE HOSPITALITY INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS:
Eldinonna.	And phys
George Heyman President	Dave MacIntyre Director, HIR
Marion Storr, Barg. Ctee. Member	Jack Butterworth
Arbutus Hotel Ltd.	Chairman of the Board, HIR
Bevuly Beaucone	Macabes
Beverley Beaurone, Barg. Ctee. Member Best Western Kings Inn	Klaus Incobsen Secretary of the Board, HIR
, Barg. Ctee. Member	
Crest Motor Hotel	
Nancy Dix on Barg. Ctee. Member Dalewood Inn	
Aprile Braile.	
Josie Bezaire, Barg. Ctde. Chairperson Haida Inn	
I Lenny	
John/Langley Coordinated Bargaining Representative	

Dated this 20 day of _____, 20 00

Re: Payment of Legislated Courses

The Employer agrees to reimburse each employee fifty percent (50%) of the costs incurred in the instance where legislation is enacted requiring employees to take courses necessary to perform the duties for a specific classification. Further, completion of a course may be made a condition of employment for new hires.

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE B.C. GOVERNMENT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION:	SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE HOSPITALITY INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS:
George Heyman President	Dave MacIntyre Director, HIR
Marion Storr, Barg. Ctee. Member Arbutus Hotel Ltd.	Jack Butterworth Chairman of the Board, HIR
Beverley Begirone, Barg. Ctee. Member Best Western Kings Inn	Klaus Incobsen Secretary of the Board, HIR
, Barg.Ctee.Member Crest Motor Hotel	
Nancy Dixon, Parg. Ctee. Member Dalewood In n	
Josie Bezaire, Barg. Otee. Chairperson Haida Inn	
John Langley Coordinated Bargaining Representative	

Dated this 20 day of Junk , 20 or

Re: Amenities

This letter is entered into by the above-noted Parties respecting the **Haida Inn**, regarding Amenities. It is agreed that all present amenities shall continue for the term of this Collective Agreement.

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE B.C. GOVERNMENT AND SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION:	SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE HOSPITALITY INDUSTRIAL RELATIONS:
Glamman	Amathere
George Heyman, President	Dave MacIntyre Director, HIR
Marra Stra	Jack Leutericket
Marion Storr, Barg. Ctee. Member Arbutus Hotel Ltd.	Jack Butterworth Chairman of the Board, HIR
Beverly Beaucone	Maraker
Beverley Bezurone, Barg. Ctee. Member Best Western Kings Inn	Klaus Jacobsen Secretary of the Board, HIR
, Barg.Ctee. Member Crest Motor Hotel	
Manay Divin	
Nancy Dixon, Barg. Ctee. Member Dalewood Inn	
Blosi Bergine.	
Josie Bezaire, Barg. Cite. Chairperson Haida Inn	
Get Jung	
John Langley Coordinated Bargaining Representative	

Dated this 20 day of _____, 20 00 _.

Re: Scheduling of Full-Time Work - Haida Inn

The Parties agree that in the application of scheduling full-time employees, it is understood that a shift may be composed of work in more than one (1) classification.

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE	
B.C. GOVERNMENT AND	
SERVICE EMPLOYEES' UNION:	
George Heyman	
1001 TWO W	
George Heyman (/	
President	
M. Cal	
Marmoren	
Marion Storr, Barg. Ctee. Member	,
Arbutus Hotel Ltd.	Ú
Beverley Beaurone, Barg. Ctee. Member	
Beverley Beaurone, Barg. Ctee. Member	
Best Western Kings Inn	
Barg.Ctee.Member	
Crest Motor Hotel'	
Nancy Dixon, Barg. Ctee. Member	
Nancy Dixon, Barg. Ctee. Member	
Dalewood Inn	
- 1	
Josie Bezaire, Barg. Cree. Chairperson	
osie Bezaire, Barg. Ciee. Chairperson	
Haida Inn	
(fil Zung)	
Tokin Langley	
Zoordinated Bargaining Representative	
"	
Dated this 20 day of Those	

SIGNED ON BEHALF OF THE HOSPITALITY INDUSTRIAL **RELATIONS:**

Dave MacIntyre Director, HIR

Jack Butterworth

Chairman of the Board, HIR

Secretary of the Board, HIR

_, 20 <u>১</u>১

17000202.doc opeiu 378